Message:

To: The Committee Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates. I request that my personal contact details, name, home and email addresses and telephone number, etc. are kept confidential and do not appear on any website or other public medium.

I am an Australian born citizen and passport holder who has been living in Hong Kong since 1987 when my husband accepted a job with the legal department of the Hong Kong government. At that time he and I and our two young children moved from Melbourne to Hong Kong for a two and a half year contract. At the time we regarded the move as an opportunity to live for a time in another country and experience another culture. Further contracts followed, and we stayed in Hong Kong. The children did most of their schooling there and returned to Melbourne for university courses. Over the years we regularly visited Australia as we have relatives in Melbourne. We also own property in Australia and intend to retire there within a few years. We pay Australian tax.

There are two issues about which I am concerned. The first is  our re-entry into the Medicare system when we do return to Australia. The second has to do with the difficulty of voting whilst in Hong Kong.

When the children individually returned to live in Australia permanently they both had a lot of difficulty gaining access to Medicare. This is despite the fact that they were, and still are, resident in Australia when they applied, had the documentation to show that, and also had Australian passports and birth certificates. They were asked to fill in a form which was designed for new immigrants, presumably adult, which asked for proof of sale of property, closure of bank accounts, final payment from employment, and other inappropriate questions. The treatment from staff in different Medicare offices varied, and it was only after a lot of talking and stress that both children were eventually issued with Medicare cards. 

Naturally, we are worried about our own situation when the time comes for us to take up residency as far as membership of Medicare is concerned. In the meantime we are aware of changes to membership of private health insurance. We did try to get private insurance with HBA but were told that without Medicare cards it was not available to us. We did this before the system changed in such a way that if you were not enrolled in private health care before the age of 30 (we are in our 50’s) you would have to pay increased premiums if and when you did join. So we are also concerned that we will be unable to get reasonably priced private health cover when we return.

The second issue is the difficulty of getting our names on the electoral roll in Hong Kong. We were unsure of our voting status in the 1999 referendum and were told in order to reinstate ourselves on the electoral roll we would have to write to a government office in NSW. This I am embarrassed to say we did not do as it was too cumbersome a procedure. Perhaps this is something that could be improved upon.

